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Member for Kurrajong 
Minister for Climate Change and Sustainability

Minister for Justice and Consumer Affairs and Road Safety
Minister for Corrections

Minister for Mental Health
18/03399

Ms Elizabeth Lee MLA
Chair

Standing Committee on Justice and 

Community Safety (Legislative Scrutiny Role)
GPO BOX 1020
CANBERRA  ACT  2601

Dear Ms Lee,
I write in response to comments in the Standing Committee on Justice and Community Safety Committee’s Scrutiny Report 14 of 19 February 2018 with regard to the following two disallowable instruments made under section 25 of the Energy Efficiency (Cost of Living) Improvement Act 2012:
· DI2017-308 being the Energy Efficiency (Cost of Living) Improvement (Eligible Activities) Code of Practice 2017
· DI2017-309 being the Energy Efficiency (Cost of Living) Improvement (Record Keeping and Reporting) Code of Practice 2017
The Committee has drawn attention to the instruments on the basis that they disapply sections 47(5) and (6) of the Legislation Act 2001, which provide that any instrument that is applied as law in the ACT is taken to be a notifiable instrument.  Consistent with my previous advice to the Committee, the reason for disapplying the application of section 47(5) to these instruments is to avoid breaching copyright. The copyright in Australian Standards is owned by a non-government organisation, Standards Australia. 

While I remain sympathetic with the Committee’s point that it may be prohibitive to purchase all of the standards referred to in the instruments, there are several factors that minimise undue expense in the case of these standards. These have been detailed in response to previous and have been addressed in the instruments’ explanatory statements. In particular, most interested parties will already have copies of the relevant standards, and copies of many standards are available at the National Library of Australia (NLA). 
The committee has suggested two options for improving public access to the documents, but unfortunately, neither of these options provide a practical solution. 
First, the committee suggested that the directorate might list specific standards that are available at the NLA. This would be problematic, as the instruments intentionally refer to “the relevant parts of … standards … as in force from time to time” so that any updates of the standards are automatically applied. As standards are updated, this would render inaccurate any advice provided about which standards are available in the NLA.
The committee’s second suggestion was that the standards might be made available for viewing through the Access Canberra shopfront, as is the National Construction Code (NCC). This option is unfortunately unavailable due to copyright restrictions which do not apply to the NCC. That code is freely available online at www.abcb.gov.au/ncc-online/NCC. In contrast, the conditions of use for the ACT Government’s access to Australian Standards provide that all copies of standards supplied are only for use within the organisation and may not be shared or distributed.
I thank the Committee for its comments and consideration of these two instruments.

Yours sincerely

Shane Rattenbury MLA

Minister for Climate Change and Sustainability
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